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[Dr. McKinley, message, Godliness 101] 
Thank you, Eliza, and all of you for your encouragement and your ministry 
to us through song tonight. Ah… we bless the Lord with you, and are 
grateful for the blessing that you are to us. And we never take lightly the 
fact that you make a commitment to be here and to lead us, to prepare us 
for this time of study. And I just thank the Lord tonight for these 
wonderful baptisms. Wasn’t that great to begin the service and see that 
tonight? [applause] Just such a joy. Always love having that here on 
Wednesdays and, ah… what a great time for us to share that ah… together. 
It’s really, really wonderful. 
 
Well, if you have any affinity at all for cooking, for baking, or just 
playing chef, one of the things that you know is that sometimes the 
smallest of ingredients… sometimes even something that can be the least 
discernable of ingredients can make all the difference in preparation and 
in presentation ah… in a meal.  
 
I can remember in 1992 we were here in Texas but we were going back to 
Florida. I was going to go be the pastor of First Baptist Church of Merritt 
Island, but one thing I had already learned having lived in Florida before 
was that they didn’t have any good Tex-Mex in Florida… it’s just… you know, 
just didn’t have that! Ah… and so I was really frustrated and concerned 
about that. And we were having dinner with Ross and Bren Robinson and their 
kids at the time. They had little kids… we had kids. And Ross was telling 
the guy who was the manager of this Mexican restaurant here in Dallas what 
a sad thing it was that I wasn’t going to be able to have Mexican food. You 
know Ross, I mean he was telling the story. He was like, “Don’t you feel 
sorry for this guy?” Well before the end of the dinner the guy came to the 
table, set down next to me and said, “I’m going to do something I probably 
shouldn’t do. But I’m going to tell you how to make our salsa.” He did, he 
said, “I’m going to tell you how to make it.” And he sat right there and 
started writing down the ingredient and the proportions as to how to make 
the salsa that ah… that I would be able to have and to enjoy in the days to 
come. And surely enough from that day until now whenever we have a special 
occasion or we do any kind of Tex-Mex at home, I always make that homemade 
salsa. It is just a fabulous thing to know how to make.  
 
But I have to tell you, if you’d asked me what are the ingredients in salsa 
I could have told you from the very get-go obviously tomatoes, onions, some 
kind of a jalapeno pepper and something green that at the time I thought 
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was probably just bits of parsley. I later learned that it’s cilantro, it’s 
not parsley, it’s cilantro. But the one thing I’d never heard of until we 
sat in that restaurant that night and until this man told me I had to have 
it to make salsa was the tomatillo… the tomatillo!  
 
Tomatillos are little green tomatoes that come like… well they come in 
pouches. They’re like little skins and you have to pull them off. If you go 
into the… ah… produce section and you find the tomatillos they’re 
interesting little green spicy tomatoes, but so much a part of the base of 
making good salsa has to do with those tomatillos. Now it doesn’t hurt when 
you’ve got those warm chips and that salt all over ‘em, a little bit of 
lime, maybe one of those soft corn tortillas and slap some butter on there 
and roll it up! Ya’ll hungry at all? [laughter] There you go, Michael! I 
see you out the door, man! I know. I’m standing here and I’m starving 
tonight and I’m up here talking about all this salsa and I’m thinking, you 
know, I’ve got to have me some of that! But anyway I say that to say that 
until that night I had never known anything about the tomatillo. And yet 
since that time I’ve never tried to have salsa that I didn’t find those 
tomatillos and cut them up and put them in there because they’re one of the 
vital ingredients for good, true Tex-Mex salsa. 
 
Well in much the same way if I’m talking about you as a Christian and your 
life and your faith and I’m talking about the essentials… just as much as 
tomato, onion, jalapeno, cilantro and tomatillo have to come together (with 
a few other things) to make good salsa, there are some ingredients that 
have to come together in our lives if we are going to be the people that 
God wants us to be and to live out our faith.  
 
And so we’ve been calling this… talking about this under the banner of THE 
SEVEN ESSENTIALS and we read about them in 2 Peter chapter 1, beginning in 
verse 3. So I hope you’ll join me right now in reading from the Scripture… 
2 Peter chapter 1, verse 3. Peter says: 
 
3) His divine power has granted to us all things that pertain to life and 
godliness, through the knowledge of Him who called us to His own glory and 
excellence. 4) by which He has granted to us precious and very great 
promises, so that through them you might be partakers of the divine nature, 
having escaped the corruption that is in the world because of sinful 
desire. 5) For this very reason make every effort to supplement your faith… 
 
Literally he says be sure that these make up the ingredients of your faith. 
If your faith is real… if your faith is genuine, these ingredients are 
going to be the validation and what are they?  
 
5)… virtue, and to virtue, knowledge, 6) and to knowledge, self-control, and 
to self-control, steadfastness, and steadfastness with godliness, 7) and 
godliness with brotherly affection, and brotherly affection with love. 8) 
For if these qualities are yours and increasing, they keep you from being 
ineffective or unfruitful in the knowledge of our Lord Jesus Christ. 
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Peter says God has a plan and God has empowered you to live the life called 
the Christian life. It’s not something we do on our own; it’s not something 
we do just by emulation. It is something we do by the empowerment that God 
has given to us through His Spirit and through the work of Jesus Christ. 
But all of that being true… faith making that real in my life, there are 7 
elements… 7 ingredients that must come together if my life is to be 
effective and to be fruitful for Jesus Christ. And we’ve been working our 
way through these 7 essentials. And tonight we come to the term, to the 
ingredient, to the quality that is called godliness… godliness. What is 
godliness? 
 
I find that the word godliness is a word that is descriptive. We often use 
it even in the church today. It’s not like it’s an antique. It’s a… it’s a 
word that is common and current and used in the church even today. We use 
the word godly and godliness but while it is a descriptive word, for many 
of us it’s sort of an illusive word. We’re not really sure what it means or 
how exactly to use it. We… we understand that somehow it’s a word that 
implies a sense of fear… a godly, God-fearing man or woman, a sense of awe, 
a sense of piety. When we speak of someone who’s godly, we speak of someone 
who’s devout. We speak of a godly man or a godly woman or… and someone who 
is godly, but what in the world does it really mean to be godly and how is 
godliness to relate to my life? Without a doubt when you speak of godliness 
in one respect it speaks of the relationship that I have with God. But on 
the other hand it speaks also of a relationship and a role that I have with 
others.  
 
And so tonight I want us to take time to look at and to think about this 
idea of godliness and how important it is for each and every one of us. 
Because when we have people who claim to be followers of Jesus Christ but 
they lack the quality of godliness, what ends up happening is that people 
see their religion but they do not believe their faith. 
 
It was Mahatma Gandhi who made this statement in his life, “I like your 
Christ, but I don’t like your Christians. They are so unlike your Christ.” 
Those are chilling words, aren’t they? “I like your Christ, but I don’t 
like your Christians because they are so unlike the Christ.” Well, you see 
the very essence of godliness is God-likeness. That’s what godliness is. It 
is God-likeness; that there is something of the character, something of the 
quality, something of the presence, something of the holiness, something of 
the… of the character of God that is expressed in the lives of people like 
you and me. And God wants us to be and to live godly in this present age. 
 
I love the words of Major Ian Thomas who said, “True godliness leaves the 
world convinced beyond a shadow of a doubt that the only explanation of you 
is Jesus Christ to those whose eternally unchanging and altogether 
inadequate… excuse adequate I AM your heart has learned to say with 
unshatterable faith, “Thou art.”  
 
What’s he saying? It’s all about Christ. It’s all about Christ in the life 
of the Christian. Paul said over in the book of Colossians [Colossians 1:27], 
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“It’s Christ in you, the hope of glory.” So being a Christian has 
everything to do with what God is doing in me and what God is doing through 
me, and it’s all about God; it’s not all about me. And so we’re trying to 
get an idea of this as we talk about this term godliness tonight.  
 
So here’s what I want to do. I want to take the remaining hour and 15 
minutes that I have [laughter] (I just do that from time to time just to be 
sure you’re really listening to me, you know. Thankfully, you laugh! I’m 
waiting for somebody to look at their watch and say, “What time does he 
think this is anyway?”  
 
But I want to take these remaining moments that I have with you and 
basically just want to say “Godliness 101”. What is godliness? What does 
the Bible teach us about godliness? How do we put godliness together in a 
way that makes sense in life for you and me? I mean, we’ve got one word in 
one passages today with godliness. So Godliness 101… what does it mean? 
Okay, let’s look at it tonight. 
 
First, godliness is a perspective that is shaped in my life because of my 
view of God. It is a perspective. When we speak of someone who is godly, 
we’re speaking of someone’s outlook… the way that they see life, the way 
that they interpret life. And it is a perspective that is based on our view 
of God.  
 
You know perspective is everything in life. It really is. Perspective is 
everything about how you think and how you decide and how you choose and 
how you feel. It all has to do with perspective. You know that. We talk 
about the difference between optimists and pessimist. The optimist always 
sees the glass is half (what?) full and the pessimist sees the glass is 
half … empty and it’s all just (what?) perspective. That’s what it is. It’s 
how you see it. And perspective is a very powerful thing in life.  
 
I don’t know if you read but yesterday was a very interesting and historic 
day at the Grand Canyon. Buzz Aldrin, former astronaut, went out and did 
the first sky walk at the Grand Canyon. The sky walk is a new bridge that 
has been built on a precipice out over the rim of the canyon. You’re 
looking at a picture of it there. But let me tell you about that bridge. 
It’s not just a bridge that’s concrete that goes out there… it’s glass! So 
when you get out there what you’re walking over and what you are looking at 
is 4000 feet below where you are standing! And so Buzz Aldrin went out and 
stood there yesterday and made the first walk on this new contraption. It’s 
a 4000 foot chasm below, it’s an observation deck.  
 
Interestingly enough ah… there was also a group of Native Americans who had 
been a part of this project and one of those, the chairman of the Huala… 
Hualapai tribe was out there and when he walked out behind Buzz Aldrin, he 
looked around and said, “I think I hear glass breaking!” [pastor laughs] 
[laughter] He also said when the wind blows only the most daring visitors 
can stand there without grabbing the rail… edges and trying to brace their 
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knees. It’s a very frightening thing. It cost $30 million to do but it’s 
called the most mag… magnificent walk of your life.  
 
And so, you know, many of you have been to the Grand Canyon… many of you 
have seen the Grand Canyon. It’s one thing to see it from the rim, it’s 
another thing to go down into the canyon. Right, Ross? I see you over 
there. Last year Ross Robinson ran rim to rim. He went from one end, down 
through the canyon and back up the other side. Isn’t’ that right? What was 
that… 52 days? Is that what it took? No, I’m just teasing. He did it in a 
day and it was an incredible life experience he and some guys had. Ross… 
he’s just a fitness machine. What can I say? To run the Grand Canyon rim to 
rim!  
 
But I say all that to say there’s one perspective on the rim, there’s 
another perspective down in the canyon. There’s a different perspective 
depending on what time of day, what season of the year that you see the 
Grand Canyon… All of those things give perspective. But nothing is quite 
like the perspective, I’m sure, of walking out on that bridge and looking 
straight below, hanging out on the edge at the Grand Canyon. Perspective 
changes everything.  
 
Well the Christian has a perspective on life that has been impacted because 
of their view of God. People have all kinds of different views of God. But 
there’s a man in the Bible who had an incredible view of God; his name, 
Isaiah the prophet. Many of you are probably familiar with the passage of 
Scripture that gives His testimony but let me just take you back there 
tonight. Isaiah chapter 6, and by the way, keep your fingers [tap] ready 
[tap] to do some walking tonight, okay? We’re gonna move through a series 
of passages here tonight. But the Bible tells us that: 
 
1) Isaiah in the year that King Uzziah died, saw the Lord high, sitting on 
a throne. (Chapter 6, verse 1. And he said he) …was lifted up, and the 
train of His robe filled the temple. 2) Above him stood the seraphim (that 
is literally the angels) and they had 6 wings; and with 2 they covered 
their feet… face, and 2 they covered their feet, and with 2 they flew. 3) 

And one called back and forth to another, saying, “Holy, holy, holy is the 
Lord of hosts; the whole earth is full of His glory!”  
 
But after Isaiah had this vision of the glory of God and the holiness of 
God, the Bible tells us, beginning in verse 5 that he said: 
 
5) “Woe is me, for I am lost! For I am a man of unclean lips, and I dwell 
in the midst of un… of people of unclean lips; for my eyes have seen the 
King, the Lord of hosts.”  
 
And he was so overwhelmed with the holiness of God and the purity of God 
and the filth and the dirtiness of his world and his society, that he was 
just smitten with this vision of God. But then he realized that what he had 
seen of God and what he knew of himself and of his world could not let him 
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simply see God and be the same. And so ultimately Isaiah responded to the 
Lord and said in verse 7 that: 
 
7) One of the seraphim flew with a hot coal and touched his tongue… (this 
tongue that he said was dirty)… but he said, “Behold, this has touched your 
lips; your guilt is taken away, your sin is atoned for.” 8) And then he 
heard the voice of the Lord saying, “Whom shall I send, and whom shall go 
for Us?” And Isaiah cried out and said, “Lord, here am I! Send me.” 
 
You see, Isaiah saw that he had a mission from God, that his mission had to 
do with God’s holiness, God’s righteousness and the unrighteousness of his 
people, of his land, of his nation, and wanting to be a force for God and a 
force for good. And so in a very real sense this vision of God’s holiness 
brought a vision of godliness in the life of the prophet Isaiah. And from 
that day forward Isaiah’s life was changed. 
 
You know some of the most incredible statements of comfort, some of the 
greatest promises of hope, some of the most amazing insights on life and 
human nature are found in the book of Isaiah; and it’s all from the heart 
of a man whose vision of God changed the way he lived and saw life. 
Godliness changed him. You know, it’s in Isaiah 26 that we read: 
 
3) God will keep them in perfect peace, whose mind is stayed on the Lord. 
 
You know you struggle sometimes with peace in your life? Well, godliness 
will bring a perspective of God that will be a peace in the struggles of 
your life. And so, I’m just saying all that to say that from the very 
outset godliness is a perspective that is shaped by my vision of God. 
 
Secondly, godliness is a pursuit… it is a pursuit that is challenged by 
early believers. Here in the book of Peter where we’ve been in our primary 
reading tonight, Peter indicates that godliness is something to be added… 
to be supplemented in our faith. Paul also talks about the importance of 
godliness. Over in the book of 1 Timothy, chapter 4, Paul says that we are 
to pursue godliness. Listen to this [I Timothy 4:7-8]:  
 
7)Train yourself for godliness. For while bodily training is of some value,  
(and you know that, right?) 8) There is value in bodily training…  
 
Trying to keep yourself in shape physically is a good thing. The only 
problem is all you got to do is stop for 5 days and eat 5 pounds and it’s 
all over with, right? You’re right back where you started. You’re in worse 
condition. I don’t know about you but I just feel like that’s my life… yo-
yo, you know just back and forth. One minute I’m skinny, one minute I’m 
fat, one minute I’m skinny… fit, one minute, I’m not! You know… and it 
just… it just… it’s just amazing. That’s how life seems to be. It’s 
profitable only for a little ‘cause it only lasts for a little while. Okay? 
You got to keep working on it.  
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The Bible says that [I Timothy 4:8]… “that bodily training is of some value but 
godliness is a value in every way, as it holds a promise in this present 
life and in the life to come.”  
 
But what I’m trying to get you to focus on is that first word… “train”. 
Train yourself for godliness.” Not only is godliness a perspective but… is 
shaped by my vision of God; the Bible says that godliness is a pursuit that 
is challenged in my life by other believers.  Paul said in another place 
that his greatest fear in life is that he would quit training spiritually. 
First Corinthians chapter 9. Listen to what he said here: 
 
24) Do you know that all… that in a race all the runners compete, but only 
one receives the prize. So run that you may obtain it.  
 
Make your Christian life something that gets focus and effort.  
 
… Run in a way that you may obtain it. 25) Every athlete exercises self 
control in all things. They do it to receive a perishable wreath, but we, 
an imperishable. 26) So I do not run aimless, I do not box as one beating 
the air. 27) But I discipline my body.  
 
Maybe your translation says: “I buf-fet’… (or excuse me) buffet my body.” 
[laughter] Isn’t that what it says. Few too many of us have been buf-
fet’ing our bodies, haven’t we, huh? [laughter]  Every time I read that I 
always thought, “Yeah, good buf-fet’; it’s time to enjoy it! Paul said he 
buf-fet’ed his body, too! No, he said I buffet my body… 
 
27) I discipline my body… (Why?) that I might keep it under control, lest 
after I’ve preached to others, I myself should be disqualified. 
 
Paul said, “The greatest fear that I have is that I would be found not to 
be a godly man. That the qualities that would be becoming of godliness 
would not be qualities that were consistent with my life.” And so Paul and 
Peter and other believers challenge us to pursue godliness in life. 
 
So, first, godliness is a perspective that is shaped by my view of God; 
second, godliness is a pursuit that is challenged by early believers and 
followers of Christ. They are challenging us, saying, “You need to pursue 
this; you need to think about this; you need to focus on this; you need to 
pray about this; you need to seek the Lord that you may be godly in life!” 
Third, godliness is a practice that is reflected in my daily activities. 
 
Now let’s just move from the idea of godly vision and motivation to godly 
action; because true godliness is not just something lofty. It’s not 
someone who walks around with a halo and everybody says, “Oh, look at that! 
How bright their halo is! They’re so godly!” No, true godliness is seen in 
the nitty gritty of life.  
 
I love how Paul uses this again in 1 Timothy chapter 5. Look with me in 1 
Timothy chapter 5 and beginning in verse 1. You want to see what godliness 
looks like. The Bible says: 
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1) Do not rebuke an older man, but encourage him as you would a father.  
 
In other words, if you’re going to deal with someone who is older and more 
mature than you are, don’t get up in their face and try to act like you’re 
going to tell them how to live. It says: 
 
1) …appeal to them as you would a father, and treat younger men like 
brothers, 2) older women like mothers, younger women like sisters in all 
purity. (But listen to this. It says) 3) Honor widows who are truly widows. 
4) But if a widow has children or grandchildren, let them first learn to 
show (what? What does it say?) … show godliness to their own household and 
to make some return to their parents; for this is pleasing in the sight of 
God. 
 
The Bible takes this idea of godliness and takes it right down to the raw 
reality of human relationships; and says, okay, if you’re a godly man… if 
you’re a godly woman, then let the god-likeness be seen in your life in the 
way that you treat others older, younger, the same age. But in particular… 
let’s focus on people in your sphere of influence, people in your family, 
people who need to know of your love, your commitment and your care. And in 
this case, it says, if there’s a widow… if there’s a widow, the Bible says, 
don’t leave that widow to make it on her own. Let those who are of the 
household of faith, those who are a part of her family demonstrate their 
godliness by caring for her. 
 
You know, the Bible says God cares about widows and about the orphans… 
those who think they’re forgotten, those who think they’re overlooked, 
those who think they’re unuseful, those who think they have no value… The 
Bible says God’s eye is on them. God loves them and He cares for them. And 
He calls His people to care for those who are in need.  
 
It’s not only true of our family relationships. I could even take you over 
there to 1 Peter chapter 3, where the Bible uses Sarah as a picture who 
through her godly behavior was able to demonstrate her faith to her husband 
Abraham. There are many different pictures of godliness in the Bible…  
 
But… but one other thing that we can do is let’s look at the life of 
Christ. How did Jesus respond when He told the story of the Good Samaritan? 
What were the… who was… who was the good neighbor? Who was the one who was 
godly? It was the one who was willing to cross over the racial barrier and 
the social limitation and to meet the need of a man who was broken on the 
roadside who needed compassion. It wasn’t the religious person, it was the 
godly man who was the Samaritan.  
 
How did Jesus respond to the woman at the well? Our pastor’s been preaching 
every one of these things in the weekend messages… YOU, THE CHRISTIAN. How 
did Jesus respond to that woman at the well? You want to know what 
godliness is, look at Jesus dealing with that woman and her brokenness in 
her sin and in her shame. He didn’t get up in her face; He sat by her side 
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and then He told her the truth about the emptiness of the life that she was 
living apart from God. How did Jesus respond to the lepers? How did Jesus 
deal with people in need?  
 
Ladies and gentlemen, that’s where the world begins to see godliness in us, 
that we would express that in life and in the way that we live. But let me 
be quick to say that just because you are godly doesn’t mean that 
everybody’s going to be positive in their response to you. Being godly and 
living out godliness even in your daily practice, being a person of 
integrity, being a person who is willing to speak honestly and 
straightforwardly doesn’t always mean that people are going to be drawn to 
you.  
 
The Bible does tell us in 2 Timothy 3:12: “Everyone who wants to live godly 
in Christ Jesus will suffer persecution.”  And to be godly means there are 
going to be times that others are going to be offended by you and your 
character and your purity. Just let… never let it be because of the way 
that you present yourself in pride and religiosity. Let it be the heart of 
humility and of godliness. 
 
So godliness is a perspective that is shaped by my vision of God; godliness 
is a pursuit that is challenged by earlier believers; godliness is a 
practice that is reflected in my daily activities; number 4, godliness is a 
power that validates my witness… it is a power that validates my witness. 
 
I do not witness, when I witness, of myself, I witness of Christ and His 
power to save. And one of the greatest warnings in the Bible is the warning 
about being self-serving in our piety and in our devotion. It’s about 
presenting ourselves to be one thing when in fact we really are not that in 
our hearts.  
 
Paul said in 2 Timothy chapter 3 and verse 5 that you need to watch out for 
people who have a “form of godliness but deny the power thereof… a form of 
godliness but deny the power thereof.” I’m talking about hypocrisy; I’m 
talking about a powerless witness. Because when true godliness is a part of 
my life, then godliness gives me the power to speak with credibility for 
Jesus Christ.  
 
Ah… there’s a commentator by the name of Hebert… His last name is Hebert. I 
think I’ve got his quote for you if we can get it here on the screen just a 
moment. We have the Hebert quote, guys? Maybe not, I’m just looking at 
myself. I guess it’s not there, [laughter] Ah… the Hebert quote… I wanted 
you to see and to hear. Let me just move on from that to say that when 
godliness is present it’s amazing what God can do and will do in a person’s 
life.  
 
I just a few weeks ago had the opportunity to share… to go for the very 
first time to the National Prayer Breakfast. Pastor and Deb invited me to 
be their guest this year and ah… it was quite an amazing event. It’s being 
going on for 55 years so it’s a very long standing Washington tradition, 
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that people come together at the National Prayer Breakfast. And frankly it 
is the largest, most common ground gathering in Washington ah… of any event 
ah… outside of maybe the State of the Union Address.  I mean you’ve got all 
the Republicans, all the Democrats, all of the Cabinet members. You’ve got 
just anyone and everyone who is there… ambassadors and just people from all 
over the world.  
 
But as I was there this year I had the opportunity of hearing the keynote 
address by Dr. Francis Collins who has double doctorates as an MD, medical 
doctor and a PhD, and he is the director of the National Human Genome 
Research Institute. He has led a successful effort ah… to complete the 
Genome project which is a multi-disciplinary enterprise directed at mapping 
and sequencing all human DNA and determining the aspects of its function. 
So needless to say this guy’s a bigwig in the scientific community.  
 
But in his keynote address ah… Dr. Collins spoke ah… about what he has been 
doing and about the 3 billion ah… DNA ah… codes that they have unraveled, 
and have put together, and he said, even in Washington 3 billion’s a big 
number. But he told of the fact that he was raised on a small farm in 
Virginia, that his family was not a religious family, that as he pursued 
his passion for science that by and large he determined that he was at best 
an agnostic, and later defined himself as an atheist.  
 
But he told of the fact that while he was a medical doctor in the private 
sector doing private practice, that there came a day in his life when he 
went into the room of an elderly woman, and here this brilliant scientist, 
this brilliant doctor was standing at this woman’s bedside talking to her 
about the fact that she was dying of cancer, and she said to him, “Dr. 
Collins, I am not afraid to die.” She said, “I know Jesus Christ as my Lord 
and Savior. I know that when I close my eyes here on earth, I’m going to 
open my eyes in heaven. Jesus has given me a promise,” and she said, “I am 
confident and I am content in Christ. I’m not wanting to die but if I must 
die, I face my death with confidence.” And she looked at him and she said, 
“Dr. Collins, what do you believe?”  
 
He said, “I don’t think I’ve ever had anybody point the question at me 
quite like that? “What do you believe?” And he said, “I got out of that 
room as quickly as I could. In fact,” he said, “as I walked down the hall 
all the sudden it felt as though the atheistic ice under my feet was 
cracking.” That’s how he described it. He said the atheistic ice under my 
feet was cracking. “I realized that if I was faced with this same 
situation, I didn’t know what I’d do. If someone I loved was facing this, I 
don’t know what I’d do. I don’t have any hope in life. And he said, “You 
know, I walked out of that room and thought I’ve examined every kind of 
evidence imaginable but I’ve never been willing to examine the evidence of 
Jesus Christ.” He said, “I started examining the evidence.”  
 
He said, “It wasn’t long until I began to read the works of the atheist 
turned believer C. S. Lewis, the brilliant professor who said that [Hebrews 

11:1] “Faith is the substance of things hoped for and the evidence of not… 
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things not seen”, as mentioned in the book of Hebrews. And I began to 
realize there was evidence for faith. He said, “Later I read The Evidence 
that Demands a Verdict. And finally I came to the conclusion… now listen to 
this, listen to me…  This man was standing in Washington DC with the 
President of the United States sitting 3 seats away from him, every 
congressional member, every senate member, every major leader that you can 
imagine in the world in front of him and he said, “I believe that Jesus 
Christ is the Way, the Truth, and The Life! [AMEN!]” And that’s what he 
said standing there that day. [applause] 
 
And just like that, as I looked across that room (and I realized I wasn’t 
looking at a TV set and all these images that I see on the nightly news, 
but I was looking at these people in the eye), I suddenly realized that I 
didn’t know a lot about Francis Collins, I was proud of what he’d just 
said, but I know there was a godly old woman dying in a hospital room who’s 
godliness was so real in her life that that brilliant doctor couldn’t walk 
away from who she was and the Jesus that she knew. And all of the smarts 
and all of the arguments and all of the apologies in the world that made 
him an unbeliever were broken down because of the godly witness of a woman 
who said, “You need Jesus!”  
 
And I’m saying to you tonight if we’re godly our witness will be powerful.  
You may not be a significant person by your platform profile or status 
right now. But let me tell you something. As I sat there that day and I 
looked at who was in that room and I thought about that woman… She’s in 
heaven today and all I could think was that passage of Scripture in the 
book of Revelation, chapter 13 [14] [Revelation 14:13] that says: 
 
13) Blessed are the dead who die in the Lord; they cease from their labors 
and their works follow them. 
 
And a little lady who never dreamed of a platform like that influenced a 
man who used that platform to share the greatest message of all of the 
world with the most powerful people in the world in that room that day. 
That is power of godliness! 
 
You see so many people only see Christians as being a group of stirred up 
confrontationalists. Don’t get me wrong. There are things we need to 
confront, we need to speak to and we need to do that. Can I tell you that 
what is missing in our witness and the power of our witness is the reality 
of a godliness in our lives. And that’s why Peter said, “If you’re going to 
be fruitful and you’re not going to be barren in your life and in your walk 
then add to your faith godliness because godliness will make people 
understand that the Gospel is the power of God unto salvation to everyone 
who believes. 
 
One final statement about godliness tonight, and that is that godliness is 
a promise of the things to come… Godliness is a promise of the things to 
come. I live for today, but I live for forever. I live for today in a 
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practical sense in my godliness, but I live for forever because godliness 
is becoming of the world that is to come in the future. 
 
In the book of 2 Peter… you’re in chapter 1… If you go to 2 Peter chapter 3 
at the end of this book, it begins in the first portion with: 
 
1) This is now the second letter that I’m writing to you, beloved. In both 
of them I’m stirring you up with your sincere mind by way of reminder  2) 

that you should remember the predictions of the holy prophets and the 
commandment of the Lord and the Savior, 3) through your apostles, knowing 
that first of all there will be scoffers that will come in the last days, 
scoffing, following their own sinful desires. 4) And they will say, “Where 
is the promise of His coming?” 
 
Peter says, “You’re going to live in a day and a time when everybody is 
going to be an antagonist of everything that you believe. There are going 
to be scoffers. People are going to say, “Jesus isn’t coming back. All this 
Bible stuff… it’s just a bunch of foolishness. It’s a myth. It’s just 
people who are kept over from the ancient world who have never moved into 
the modernism of the world we live in.” The Bible says that people are 
going to be that way. But listen to what Peter says to us. He says in verse 
11, He says:  
 

11) Since all these things are thus to be dissolved, what sort of people 
ought you to be in lives of holiness and godliness, 12) waiting for and 
hastening the coming of the day of God, because of which the heavens will 
be set on fire and dissolved, and the heavenly bodies will melt as they 
burn. 13)  But according to His promise, we are waiting for new heavens and 
a new earth in which righteousness dwells. 
 
You see, godliness is all about what is and what is to come. And the Bible 
says that godliness is something to cause us to live and to live out faith, 
living for today and living for forever. 
 
A couple of days ago I was standing in an airport trying to see what kind 
of books they had on the religious shelves in one of the sort of mini 
bookstores there, and there was the big bold bright cover of one of the 
most highly acclaimed and most talked about, debated books around America 
right now. It’s called The God Delusion, written by a devout atheist by the 
name of Richard Dawkins.  
 
Dawkins has kind of brought a revivalism of atheism to America. And I don’t 
know how much you’re aware of that and the debate that’s going on around 
that and all the websites that have come up with it. They even have 
websites for students that encourage them to go and to profess their 
atheism and to deny any sense of the truth of God or the Gospel. And 
Dawkins has become the voice and the force behind all this through his book 
The God Delusion. His basic premise is that God is a myth, that God is 
dead, that God is mute, that there’s nothing more than… God is nothing more 
than a figment of our imagination. 
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But as I thought about even that book again, I kept thinking about how do 
we live in this day and prepare for the day that is to come? I mean, I 
really do believe there is a forever. I really do believe there is a 
heaven, I really do believe there is a God. And I realized there, and I 
realized standing, thinking about it then that it all comes down to 
godliness. A captivation with God and who He is in a sense of a God reality 
in my life everyday, and a sense of living out that reality with others 
everyday. So that even for those who have, as I mentioned a moment ago, 
arguments against the existence of God, that as we live godly in Christ 
Jesus the witness of our life would be greater than any arguments that we 
can present. And that’s what God wants in us. That’s what I’m challenging 
you to do.  
 
I can’t roll all of this up and prepare this in little… okay take all this 
away and just do this kind of message. I think you just got to take this 
message and get the perspective of it in your life, and then you’ve got to 
say, “Lord, where do I need the pursuit of godliness in my life? God, how 
do you want me to be godly in this ungodly world? Lord, who needs to see 
God in me? Lord, help me to think and to pray that the influence and the 
witness of my life will be one of godliness day after day after day.” 
 
Pursue godliness. Train yourself in godliness. Why? Well, Peter said it. 
That you might not be ineffective or unfruitful in the knowledge of our 
Lord Jesus Christ, pursue godliness. Let’s pray together. 
 
Lord, I confess tonight that I wish I knew a lot more about what it means 
to be godly. And I really do want this to move from just being a 
descriptive term that I use in my Christian language to being a term that 
really is reflective of my life and our lives as fellow believers. I pray 
that You would allow me tonight to do as Peter and Paul have done, and that 
is to challenge godliness in the life of Your people who are here. And I 
thank You for many who are embracing this truth and who are thinking about 
this truth, and going to pray over this truth tonight and in the days to 
come.  
 
I also pray, Lord, tonight that as we talk about godliness and being godly 
that ah… You would work a work of godly sorrow [music begins] in the hearts 
of those who have never believed tonight. That if there are men and women 
who are here tonight who have never called upon Jesus and known the beauty 
and the loveliness of His godliness in their lives, that tonight they would 
know Him. Lord, Your word says that godly sorrow brings repentance that 
leads to salvation and that there are no regrets, but that the sorrow of 
this world only brings death. And I pray that there would be a godly sorrow 
that would move in this place, leaving maybe someone tonight to repentance, 
to make a God connection in their life tonight, to begin to know You and to 
live for You and to live out godliness in their lives and their 
relationships and their roles and responsibilities in life. I pray You let 
tonight be a night of commitment, a night of decision. I pray You’ll help 
us to know what it is to encourage one another to faith and godliness and 
righteousness in our lives.  
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And Lord, I pray right now for those who are among us and are connected to 
us, who are godly in their faith and in their commitment, but who are 
grieved and who are struggling and who are needy tonight because of 
suffering, because of loss, because of some bitterness. I pray that You 
would use even pain to refine them, and faith, and to help them to be 
strong in godliness. And, Lord, right now we just want to take these 
moments and pray for those needs, and meet the needs through prayer of 
others who have needs tonight.  
 
While we continue in this spirit of prayer, I always feel a burden and 
concern over the fact that every Wednesday night you not only receive a 
worship guide but in that worship guide you receive a card… a prayer card 
of someone who has expressed a need for prayer. One of the things that 
we’re able to do on Wednesday evenings is to take time as a body to pray 
for specific needs and specific requests. And tonight if you would take 
that card that’s there… a yellow card, maybe identifying someone who has 
had a death or someone who’s in the hospital or someone with that kind of a 
prayer need. Maybe you have a blue card representing a soldier who’s 
serving our nation. I think primarily tonight there will be yellow cards 
there. And if you would be willing to pray for this person in a specific 
way right now, I’m going to ask you if you’re willing, while we continue in 
this spirit of prayer to just slip out of your seat where you are, bring 
that card and just come, kneel right here with me at the altar. I want us 
just to let this be a moment of kneeling and praying for others. 
 
Now if you can’t do that and you want to kneel where you are and just pray 
where you are, you can. I… I don’t want you to feel like only the godly are 
going to kneel. Okay? I’m not trying to do that tonight. But I just… I 
believe it’s good for us to get on our knees. I believe it’s good for us to 
hold this person’s name and say as a church we’ve sought to do the work of 
the ministry together and ah… to honor Christ. 
 
We’re not going to be here long. [clears throat] We’re just going to be 
here for another moment or two. But I do believe that prayer ah… is a part 
of our ministry to one another. I believe prayer’s a part of the ministry 
of godliness to our nation. 
 
Before we pray, I want to read to you a passage of Scripture there in 1 
Timothy and then we’re going to close this service with a word of prayer. 
Paul says 1 Timothy 2:1]: 
 
1) First of all then I urge that supplications, prayers, intercessions and 

thanksgivings be made for all people, 2) for kings and all those who are 
in high positions, that we may lead a peaceful and quiet life, godly and 
dignified in every way. 3) This is good and it is pleasing in the sight 
of God our Savior, 4) who desires all people to be saved and to come to 
the knowledge of the truth. 5) For there is one God and there is one 
Mediator between God and man, Christ Jesus, 6)  who gave Himself a ransom 
of all, which is the testimony given at the proper time. 7)… 8) I desire 
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then that in every place that men would pray, that they would lift up 
holy hands, without anger or quarreling; that they would seek the Lord. 

 
Let’s do that right now in this place. [silence as music plays] 

  


